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insurance Amendment Bill 1982

GENERALOUTLINE AND MAIN PURPOSESOF THE BILL

The amendments outlined in the Bill are designed to strengthen the
minimum financial standards imposed on general (non—life) insurance
companies under the Insurance Act 1973 and to effect a number of other
improvements associated with the existing supervisory machinery.

The amendments are confined to those which are considered essential at

this time. The need for a strengthening of the standards required by
the Act has been identified by the Insurance Commissioner and recognised

by the insurance industry. The amendments have been developed in the
light of comment from the industry.
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EXPLANATORYNOTES ON THE INSURANCE AMENDMENT SILL

PART I - PRELIMINARY

CLAUSE L SHORT TITLE, ETC

Self explanatory.

CLAUSE 2 COMMENCEMENT

Self explanatory.

PART II - AMENDMENTSOF THE PRiNCIPAL ACT

CLAUSE 3 INTERPRETATION 4
This clause amends section 3 of the Principal Act by inserting
definitions for “accounting records”, “accounts”, “charge”,
“floating charge”, “ordinary accounts”, “statutory accounts”,
“quarterly statutory accounts” and “yearly statutory accounts” and
by redefining “books” and “debenture”. Their aim is to achieve
greater clarity to assist the Commissioner in his administration
of the Act, in particular, vith respect to requirements related to
the accounts kept by insurance companies.

CLAUSE 4 APPLICATION OF ACT

This cLause amends section 5 of the Principal Act to alLow a
prescribed company which provides insurance against the loss of
part or all of persons’ withdrawable shares or unsecured deposits
with building societies to operate outside the application of the
Act. The business of the prescribed company (to be the proposed
deposits insurance corporation for permanent building societies)
ia not regarded as an appropriate activity for supervision under
the Act. Apart from being subject to companies legislation, it is
understood that the deposits insurance corporation will consult as
necessary with State and Commonwealth authorities an its
operations and arrangements. This clause also omits the Housing
Loans Insurance Corporation fr~ exenotion from the Act’s
application in view of its proposed sale. 4

CLAUSE S REPEAL OF SECTION 13

Section 13 has been made redundant with the coming into force of
section 44 of the Public Service Amendment Act 1978. Section 44
repeals the Officers Rights Declaration Act 1926 but there is a
special savings provision in relation to those who ve~e covered by
the repealed Act.
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CLAUSE 6 PUBLIC SERVANT APPOINTED AS COMMISSIONER MAY CONTLNUE IN
OFFICE AS PUBLIC SERVANT

This clause amends section 14 of the Principal Act to remove
reference to section 13, which is repealed by clause 5.

CLAUSE 7 TERNINATION OF APPOINTMENT

This clause amendssection 15 of the Principal Act by adding a
new paragraph l5(2)(aa). Sub—section 15(2) sets out the
circumstances upon the occurrence of which the Commissioner is to
be dismissed. The new paragraph provides an additional ground for

the dismissal of the Cou,missioner, if he fails to disclose to the
Treasurer all his direct and indirect pecuniary interests in the
insurance industry.

CLAUSE 8 DELEGATION

This clause provides for a new section 19A to be incorporated in
the Principal Act enabling the Commissioner to delegate his powers
under the Act except for the proviso that he cannot delegate
either his power to delegate or his power under sections 23 and 24
to authorize insurers.

CLAUSE 9 CERTAIN PERSONSNOT TO CARRY ON INSURANCE BUSINESS

This clause repeals section 21 of the Principal Act and

substitutes a new section 21 incorporating revised penalties for
the unauthorised carrying on of insurance business.

CLAUSE LO AUTHORITY TO COMMENCECARRYING ON INSURANCEBUSiNESS

This clause makes a number of amendments to section 23 of the
Principal Act. Section 23 provides that the Treasurer may grant
(on application) an authority to carry on insurance business to
bodies corporate if he is satisfied as to the mininun paid—up
capital, solvency and other requirements set out in
paragraphs 23(a) to (g). Sub—clauses (a) to (e) are principally
designed to transfer that authority to the Commissioner and to
upgrade the financial requirements for authorisation of bodies
corporate. Sub—clause (f) omits paragraph 23(g) which makes
reference to the Insurance (Deposits) Act 1932 as that Act no
longer applies to companies authorised under the Insurance Act or
to those seeking authorisation.

CLAUSE 11 AUTHORITY TO CARRY ON INSURANCE BUSINESS FOR BODY CORPORATE
THAT CARRIED ON INSURANCE BUSINESS BEFORE 9 DECEMBER L97l

This clause makes a number of amendmentsto section 24 of the
Principal Act. Section 24 provides that the Commissionermay
grant (on application) an authority to carry on insurance business
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to bodies corporate who carried on insurance business before 9
December 1971 if he is satisfied as to a number of financial and
other requirements. The amendments are designed to give effect to

similar increases in the financial requirements for authorization
as those provided for in clauses 10 and 14. Sub—clause (f) omits
paragraph 24(g) which makes reference to the Insurance (Deposits)
Act 1932 as that Act no longer applies to companiesauthorised
under the Insurance Act or to those seeking authorisation.

CLAUSE 12 REPEAL OF SECTION 26

With the absorption or exit from the industry of several small

insurers for whom this section provid~d a concession, the section
is now redundant and is appropriately repealed. 4

CLAUSE 13 REFUSALTO GRANTAUTHORITY

This clause amends section 2) of the Principal Act to take into
account the amendment to section 23 (clause 10) giving the
Commissioner (rather than the Treasurer) the power to authorize
bodies corporate under that section. However, powers relating to
refusal of an authority continue to reside with the Treasurer.

CLAUSE 14 CONDITIONS TO WHICH AUTHORITY IS SUBJECT

Sub—clause (1) repeals section 29 of the Principal Act and

substitutes a new section 29 upgrading the financial requirements
of the Act including increased solvency and paid—up capital
requirements. Comparable provisions relating to bodies corporate
seeking authorisat ion under the Act are contained in cLauses 10
and 11. They also appear in the interim provisions relating to
the phasing in of the new standards contained in Part III of the
Bill. In addition provision is also made for the Commissioner or
the Treasurer to revoke or vary conditions of authorisation which 4
nay be specified.

Sub—clause (2) preserves conditions specified under the repealed
section 29.

CLAUSE L5 ASSETS 4
This clause amends the provisions of section 30 which govern the
extent to which certain assets can and cannot be deemed assets for
the purpose of meeting the minimum solvency requirements of the
Act. Sub—clause (1) provides for additional and revised
restrictions on the assets that may count for solvency purposes.
Details of the smendments provided for by the sub—clause are set
out below.

Psragraph (a) omits from paragraph 30(l)(c) “mortgaged or”
(wherever occurring) as this is now expressly covered in the
definition of “charge” in amended sub—section 3(1) (clause 3).
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Paragraph (b) adds a new paragraph 30(l)(ca) which has the effect
of excluding from the solvency calculations those assets of a body
corporate which are subject to a floating charge.

Paragraph (c) reduces from 6 months to 3 nonths the period

specified in paragraph 30 (l)(e) so that any unpaid premium due to
an insurer for more than 3 months is not an asset unless approved
by the Commissioner under sub—section 30(3).

Paragraph (d) adds a new paragraph 30 (l)(ea) which provides that
premiums which have been received by intermediaries and are
payable but have not been paid to the body corporate be taken into
account as assets for solvency purposes to an extent not exceeding
an amount equal to 201 of the total premiums received by the body
corporate in the preceding financial year and to the extent of 41
of total premiuns received in the case of any one intermediary.
This amendment is designed to curtail the extent to which an

insurer’s compliance with the solvency provisions is dependent
upon the ability of brokers and other insurance intermediaries
(definition in paragraph (g)) to meet their commitments to
insurers in respect of premium payments and to discourage the
granting of unduly extended credit terms for the payment of
premium moneys to insurers.

Paragraph (e) adds new sub—sections 30(2A) and (23). The purpose
of sub—section 30(m) is to specify guidelines regarding matters
to which the Commissioner should have regard in exercising his
power under sub—section 30(2) to approve an interest in a related
body corporate as an ssset for the purposes of the Act.

Sub—section 30(23) provides that the value of a Loan, debenture or
share, not being an asset under paragraph 30(l)(d), shall be
treated as if it were such an asset for the purpose of the
guidelines specified in sub—section 30(2A).

Paragraph (f) amends sub—section 30(3) to reduce from 12 months to
9 months the maximum period for which premiums nay remain unpaid
and be approved as assets by the Commissioner.

Paragraph (g) inserts a definition of ‘~intermediary’ for the
purposes of the provisions of paragraph 30 (1)(ea).

Sub—clause (2) contains transitional provisions allowing insurers
a period of 2 years within which to adjust to the requirements of
sub—paragraphs 30(l)(ea)(i) and (ii) and specifying that certain
interim requirements are to be observed.

CLAUSE 16 LIABILITIES

Thia clause amends section 31 of the Principsi Act. The main
purpose of the clause is to refine and strengthen existing
machinery so that it will be clear that a body corporate is
required to make adjustments in its accounts to reflect directions
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issued under section 31 by the Commissioner in relation to the
level of provision for liabilities to he made by a body
corporate. The clause also contains provisions which create an
offence where a body corporate fails to comply with a direction
given under the section.

CLAUSE 17 VALUATION OF ASSETS

This clause amends section 33 of the Principal Act by omitting
references to sub—section 33(5) which dealt with securities
deposited by the body corporate under the Insurance (Deposits)

Act 1932 (no longer having any application to authorised insurers
or to those seeking authorisation).

CLAUSE 18 EXEMPT1ONFROM REQUIREMENTRELATING TO ASSETS IN AUSTRALIA I
This amendment is consequent upon the insertion of new section 29
(clause 14).

CLAUSE 19 CANCELLATIONOF AUTHORITY

This clause amends section 36 of the Principal Act by adding
sub—sections 36(8) and (9). Sub—section 36(l) enables the
Commissioner to revoke the suthority of a body corporate where the
insurer so requests and where the Commissioner is satisfied that
the insurer has no liabilities. However, a problem has arisen
where bodies corporate have sought to disengage from insurance
business in Australia by transferring their portfolio to another
body corporate in that section 36 does not recognise transfers of
this kind. The new sub—sections 36(8) and (9) are designed to
overcome this problem by allowing a body corporate to seek
revocation of its authority where it has transferred its portfolio
to another body corporate which has indemnified all the
liabilities under policies of the first—mentioned body corporate. 4

CLAUSE 20 EXEMPTION IN RESPECTOF INSURANCE BUSINESS CARRIED ON FOR
3ENEFIT OF L1MITED CLASS OF PERSONS

This clause amends section 37 of the frincipal Act 5y 1ncreas~2g
from £200,000 to $500,000 the amount of premiums which a body
corporate can receive or have due in a financial year and remain
eligible for exemption as a body corporate carrying on insurance
husiness for the benefit of a limited class of persons. The
amendment also allows the Treasurer to vary the tens and
conditions of exemption.

CLAUSE 21 INTERPRETATION

This clause omits sub—section 39(1). As the amendments in
clause 3 provide for a definition of “accounting records” in
sub—section 3(l) of the Principal Act, sub—section 39(1) is now
redundant.
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CLAUSE 22 ACCOIJNT1NG RECORDS

Sub—clause (a) omits sub—section 40(3) of the Principal Act and
substitutes a new sub—section 40(3) requiring alL bodies corporate
(whether incorporated in Australia or overseas) to maintain in
Australia such accounting records as are required to be kept under
sub-section 40(1).

Sub—clauses(b), (c) and (d) make appropriate amendments to
sub—sections40(4) and (5) of the PrincipaL Act to hring them into
line with the new sub—section40(3) and the new definition of
“accounting records” in sub—section 3(l) of the Principal Act
(clause 3).

CLAUSE 23 ACCOUNTS AND STATEMENTS TO BE LODGED WlFH TIlE COMMISSIONER

Sub—clause (1) amends section 44 of the Principal Act by omitting
sub—sections 44(4) and (5) and substituting new sub—sections. New
sub—section 44(4) provides for an expanded quarterly return (Form
16) that must include, in addition to s ststement of assets and
liabilities as provided for in the existing provisions, a
statement of premiums and cLaims in respect of insurance business
carried on during the previous three months. The new sub—section
44(5) makes it clear that the statements required under
sub—section 44(4) are provided in respect of insurance and other
business conducted in Australia and that where the body corporate
is incorporated in Australia the statements also relate to
insurance and other business of the body corporate carried on
outside Australia,

Sub—clause (2) contsins transitional provisions relating to
commencement of the changes provided in the clause.

CLAUSE 24 AUDIT OF ACCOUNTS

Sub—cLause (a) inserts a new sub—section 47(1k) after sub—section
47(1) of the Principal Act which places an onus on a body
corporate to make the necessary arrangements to enable the audit
of ~.ts accounts in sccordanca -eith the Act. (See itso n:tes on
sub—clause (b) and cLause 25).

Sub—clause (b) amends sub—section 43(2) by renoving the specified
time period in which the auditor must provide a certificate to a
body corporate in relation to the audit of accounts and statements
to be lodged vith the Conissioner. This has been done to prevent
the situation whereby an auditor may be required to give his
certificate before preparation of the accounts has been
completed. The onus wilL now be on the body corporate both to
prepare the accounts and to obtain a certificate of audit within
the four months (five months in the case of reinsurers) time frame
specified in section 48.
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CLAUSE 25 EXTENSION OF TINE

This clause amends section 49 of the Principal Act by omitting
sub—section49(2) which makes provision for extensions of time for
auditors in providing certificates to bodies corporate. The
sub—sectionbecomesredundant as a result of the amendmentsto
section 47 (clause 24). The existing provisions of sub—section
49(L) will continue to allow a body corporate to seek an extension
of time for lodgement of its audited accounts and statements.

CLAUSE 26 REPORT OF INSPECTOR

This clause amends section 60 of the Principal Act. Section 60
provides for the production and handling of reports arising from 4
an investigation into the affairs of a body corporate instigated
by the Commissioner. In essencethe amendmentsprovided for in
the clause are concernedwith clarifying existing reporting
procedures so that where an inspector is not the Commissioner the
inspector’s report ia conveyed to the Treasurer through the
Commissioner.

CLAUSE 27 DIRECTIONS

This clause amends section 62 of the Principal Act. Section 62
provides that where an investigation of a body corporate is being
or has been made and it appeara to the Treasurer that the body
corporate is unable to meet its liabilities or to comply with the
provisions of this Act or directions applicable to it under this
Act, the Treasurer may give any one or more of the directions
specified in paragraphs (a) to (j) of sub—section 62 (1).

It has been found that the directions available to the Treasurer
under sub—section 62(1) and which may be applied to a body
corporate under investigation by an inspector are too 4
restrictive. Accordingly, sub—clauses (a) to (c) and (e) amend
section 62 to give similar flexibility to that already available
under aub—section 109(4) in respect of bodies corporate which
carried on business prior to 1 August 1974. Sub—clause (d) omits

sub—sections 62(9) and (10) and aubs:ituces nev penalty provisions.

CLAUSE 28 REPEAL OF SECTION L04

Section 104 became redundant following repeal of sections 110, lIL
and 112 by the Insurance Amendment Act 1977.

CLAUSE 29 INTERPRETATION

This clause inserts definitions for the purposes of the provisions
in clauses 30, 31, 33, 34 and 35 relating to the sale of the
Housing Loans Insurance Corporation. These provisions are mainly
concerned with establishing transitional arrangements under which
the business of the Housing Loans Insurance Corporation can be
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continued by (non—Government) interests, pending amendment of the
Act to incorporate provisions giving effect to the Government’s
decision as announced on 2 November 1981 to alLow for direct
underwriters of mortgage insurance to pursue arrangements for self
regulation in place of detailed supervision under the Act. These
amendmentswill place the successorof the Housing Loans insurance
Corporation in much the same position as certain existing private
mortgage insurers whose applications for authorieat ion under the
Act have not been processed pending implementation of the
Government’s decision as noted above.

CLAUSE 30 BODIES CORPORATECEASiNG TO CARRY ON INSURANCE BUSINESS

This clause amends section 105 to ensure the continuing oversight
of liabilities of companies in the situation outlined below.

With the phasing out of the Insurance (Deposits) Act L932 and the
refund in August 1979 of all deposits except to those companies in
liquidation, legal advice indicates that section 105 ceases to
have effect. Section 105 contains provisions to allow for
monitoring the running off of Liabilities of companies which,
although not authorised, carried on insurance business in
Australia immediately before the date of commencement of
section 21 of the Act and had deposits lodged with the Treasurer
as required by the Insurance (Deposits) Act.

On the basis of this advice it appears that the Commissioner has
no statutory power to continue to supervise the running off of
liabilities of companies previously considered to be subject to
the provisions of section 105. The amendment in sub—clause (a) is
designed to ensure the continuation of such supervision until all
liabilities are discharged or the company is placed into

liquidation.

Aa a technical matter the procedures in section 105 relating to

the ceasing of business by insurers are extended to cover the
successor of the Rousing Loans insurance Corporation and
sub—clauses (b) and (c) make provision accordingly. See also the
above note on clause 29.

CLAUSE 31 NOTIFICATION OF REFUSALOF AUTHORITY TO CARRYON INSURANCE
BUSINESS

This clause provides for a technical change so that the procedures
of section lO5A for refusal of an authority in respect of existing
insurers operating under Part IX of the Act wilL extend to the
successor of the Housing Loans Insurance Corporation. See also

clause 29.
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CLAUSE 32 PERSONSCEASING TO CARRY ON INSURANCE BUSINESS

This clause amends section 106 for similar purposes to those

outlined above in respect of sub—clause 30(s), and increases the
penalty for failing to comply with notices given under the section.

CLAUSE 33 PERSONNOT TO BE DEEMEDTO BE CARRYINGON INSURANCE
BUSINESS BY REASONONLY THAI HE DiSCHARGES LIABILITIES

This clause provides for technical changes comparable to those
noted above under clause 31 so that the procedures of section 107
will extend to the successor of the Rousing Loans Insurance
Corporation.

CLAUSE 34 TRANSITIONAL PROVISIONS RELATING TO SUCCESSOROF ROUSING 4
LOANS INSURANCE CORPORATION

This clause enables a prescribed body corporate (the successor of
the Housing Loans Insurance Corporation) to carry on insurance
business without an authority under the Act for a period of 3
months after the relevant day (see definition in clause 29) of the
body corporate. Also, such a body corporate may continue carrying
on insurance business beyond 3 months provided that it has made an
application for an authority within the period of 3 months and an
authority has not been refused.

CLAUSE 35 TRANSITIONAL PROVISIONS RELATING TO BODIES CORPORATE
REFUSEDAUTHORITIES UNDERSECTiON 27

This clause provides for technical changes comparable to those
noted above under clause 31 so that the procedures of section 109
will apply to the successor of the Housing Loans Insurance
Corporation.

CLAUSE 36 POWERTO REQUIRE PRODUCTIONOF BOOKS 4
This clause amends sub—eection 115(1) of the Principal Act to make
it clear that the Commissioner may require the production of books
not only for the purpose of ascertaining whether a body corporate
is ccrcplyirig witti cie provisions of :he Arc but also whether tne
body corporate has in the past complied with those provisions.

CLAUSE 37 INSPECTION OF REGISTER, ACCOUNTSAND AUDITORS’ CERTIFICATES

This clause amends section 123 of the Principal Act which provides

for persons to have the right to inspect certain documents
including specified accounts and statements lodged by a body
corporate with the Commissioner. The amendment wiLL extend that
right by including an auditor’s certificate on the accounts and
statements of a body corporate as one of the documents thst may be
inspected.
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CLAUSE 38 ANNUAL REPORT

This clause repeals sub—section 125(2) which is now redundant as
the requirements of the sub—section have heen net.

CLAUSE 39 OFFENCES

This clause, drafted in line with current legislative drafting
practice, restores the effective value of the penalties involved
in sub—section 128(1) of the Principal Act.

CLAUSE40 JOINDER OF CHARGESAND PENALTIES FOR CERTAIN OFFENCES

CONTINUING OFFENCES

This clause inserts new sections 129A and 129B. Section 129A
allows for the joinder of charges against a person in relation to
multiple offences capable of being committed under relevant
provisions of the Principal Act. Section 1295 nakes it clear that
an obligation to do an act or thing continues even though the time

period within which that obligation must be met may have passed.

CLAUSE 41 SCHEDULE

This clause amends sub—paragraph 3(6) of the Schedule to the
Principal Act to empower the Treasurer to approve the form in
which accounts and statements applicable to Lloyd’s are furnished
in lieu of prescription by regulation.

CLAUSE42 AMENDMENTSRELATING TO ACCOUNTSAND ACCOUNTINGRECORDS

This clause provides for the minor amendments listed in Schedule l
which are consequent upon other amendments to the Principal Act.

CLAUSE 43 AMENDMENTSRElATiNG TO PENALTiES

This clause provides for amendments as set out in Schedule 2 to
bring the level of monetary penalties more closely into line with
prassnt noney values.

CLAUSE 44 FORMALAMENDMENTS

This clause provides for formal amendments as set out in
Schedule 3 to take account of current legislative drafting

practice.

CLAUSE 45 APPLiCATION OF CERTAIN AMENDMENTS

By virtue of the provisions of this clause the amendments provided
for in the Bill that alter the minimum financial and reporting
requirements of bodies corporate will not apply to a body
corporate in relation to a financial year of the body corporate
commencing before the coming into force of the amendments.
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PART III - INTERIM PROVISIONS

ClAUSE 46 INTERPRETATION

The provisions in this and other clauses of this Part are designed
to allow, subject to certain safeguards, for a body corporate
whose premium income in respect of reinsurance business does not
exceed 301 of its total premium income to gradually move, over a
period of 4 years, towards faIl compliance with the increased
solvency and paid—up capital requirements of section 29
(clause 14) provided that the interim requirements set out in
clause 48 and Schedule 4 are met.

Sub—clause (1) establishes the criteria under which bodies
corporate may avail themselves of the interim provisions and
provides a definition of “interim year” for purposes of the
interim requirements set out in clause 48 and Schedule 4.

Sub—clause (2) is self explanatory.

CLAUSE 47 NOTIFICATION IN GAZETTE OF PRESCRIBEDBODIES CORPORATE 4
This clause will allow for public disclosure of those bodies
corporate availing themselves of the interim provisions.

CLAUSE 48 INTERIM APPLICATION OF SECTION 29 0? THE INSURANCE ACT 1973
TO PRESCRIBEDBODIES CORPORATE

This clause, along with Schedule 4, specifies the minimum levels
of paid—up capital and solvency to be observed by prescribed
bodies corporate during the interim years allowed by this part
before full compliance with the increased requirements of
section 29 (clause 14) must be reached.

CLAUSE 49 DIRECTIONS 4
This clause provides the Commissionerwith the power to give
directions (set out in sub—clause 13)) where it appears to the
Ccnissioner that in the interim years a prescribed body corporate
has failed to comply with a provision of, or a direction made
under, the Insurance Act 1973 or is about to become unable to meet
its liabilities. These powers are in addition to, and do not
derogate from, the existing powers conferred on the Commissioner
and the Treasurer by the Insurance Act 1973.

SCHEDULE 1 — AMENDMENTS RELATING TO ACCOUNTS AND ACCOUNTING RECORDS

This schedule lists minor amendmentsrelating to accountsand
accounting records consequentupon other amendmentsto the
Principal Act.
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SCHEDULE 2 — AMENDMENTS RELATING TO PENALTIES

This schedule lists amendments designed to bring the level of
existing monetary penalties in the Principal Act more closely into
line with present money values.

SCHEDULE 3 - FORMAL AMENDMENTS

This schedule lists formal amendments to take account of current
legislative drafting practice.

SCHEDULE4 — INTERIM APPLICATION OF SECTION 29 OF THE INSURANCE ACT 19/3
TO PRESCRIBEDBODIES CORPORATE

Self explanatory.
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